
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on May 20, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street. 
          

D. Leidlein, Chair (9:41 p.m.)    J. Erardi 
L. Roche, Vice Chair      L. Gejda 
K. Hamilton, Secretary    R. Bienkowski        

 K. Alexander      20 Staff 
J. Vouros       15 Public 
D. Freedman                     3 Press 

 M. Ku 
 
Mrs. Roche called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to 
interview the candidates for Principal of Newtown High School and Assistant Principal of Reed 
Intermediate School and invite Dr. Erardi, Dr. Gejda, Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue and  
Mrs. Jill Beaudry.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
The Board interviewed the candidates and returned to public session at 7:35 p.m. 
 
Item 2 – Public Session/Pledge of Allegiance  
 
Item 3 – Action Regarding Candidate Interviews 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education appoint Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue as 
Principal of Newtown High School to begin on or about July 1, 2014 with salary per the 
administrator’s contract.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Dr. Erardi explained the interview process and recognized Dr. David Abbey and Tom Einhorn 
for their work on the committee.  He was blessed to meet with the two finalists and feel we have 
an extraordinary candidate in Dr. Rodrigue.  He was proud to endorse her candidacy. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue thanked the Board.  She is happy to be back in this district which she respects and 
where she learned so much.  She is looking forward to working with the high school staff, 
students and parents.  She also thanked Dr. Reed for his guidance and support during her time 
as a teacher and administrator in Newtown.   

 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education appoint Mrs. Jill Beaudry as 
Assistant Principal of Reed Intermediate School to begin on or about July 1, 2014 with salary 
per the administrator’s contract.  Mr. Freedman seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

 
Dr. Erardi stated this was a testament to Mrs. Beaudry and her extraordinarily hard work during 
this year as interim assistant principal.  She has his resounding endorsement and feels that she 
and Mrs. Uberti will be an outstanding team. 
Mrs. Beaudry thanked the Board for their support this year and stated it is a pleasure working 
with Mrs. Uberti and the Reed Intermediate School staff.     
 
 



Board of Education  -2-    May 20, 2014 
 
Item 4 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of April 8, 26, 29 and May 6, 2014, the minutes of the joint meeting with 
the Public Building and Site Commission on May 14, 2014, donations to Sandy Hook School 
totaling $2,903.50, the donation of a flagpole for the Newtown High School Blue and Gold 
Stadium, the donation of $154 to Middle Gate School, the leaves of absence for Stephanie 
Dunshee, Melissa DiPaola, and Melinda Wilson, and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Ku 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that “discussion and possible action on Charter revision 
recommendation” be added to the Old Business part of the agenda this evening.  Ms. Hamilton 
seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Public Participation - none 
Item 7 – Reports  
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi spoke about the Gifted and Talented Program report which will be brought to the 
Board at the June 3 meeting.   
He shared information on the students who received the CAPSS Superintendent’s award this 
year.  They are Julia Haskins and Ryan Patrick from the middle school and Sonya Stanczyk and 
Matthew Mossbarger from the high school.  Newtown High School received national recognition 
for its outstanding commitment to music education with a Best Communities for Music 
Education designation in 2014. 
This past Saturday at the Innovation Academy the Governor introduced and spoke about the 
Newtown app.  Students of Kristen Violette and Sue McConnell received two gold and a bronze 
award.  Also, high school coaches Marc Kenney for girls’ soccer and Maura Fletcher for girls’ 
lacrosse were named coaches of the year.   
 
Dr. Erardi was pleased to announce that of the 12 teachers put on notice with reduction in force 
letters, all 12 will be returning next school year.  He thanked Dr. David Abbey for his work in 
securing positions for these teachers.   
He shared the Board of Finance Capital Improvement Plan Calendar which lists the Board 
presentation as August 28.   
We have had two requests for out of district students to attend Newtown schools but we don’t 
presently have a policy.  He would like to develop a policy in June.   
June 18 is last day of school and it will be a shortened day. 
The middle school based health clinic will be presented to the Board at the June 3 meeting.    
 
Committee Reports: 
Ms. Hamilton said the CIP finance committee met on May 7 with Mr. Bienkowski and Mr. Faiella.  
New projects are the high school roof and Middle Gate boilers.  They will meet again the second 
week of June.  She attended the Board of Finance meeting where the non-lapsing account was 
discussed and approved.  Our CIP presentation is August 28. 
   
Mrs. Ku attended the Education Connection Board of Directors meeting where they announced 
that Tess Murray, one of our students, was the recipient of their scholarship award.  The 
regional calendar bill was passed but it won’t be implemented until the 2015-16 school year.  If 
districts have contract issues it can be delayed until 2016-17. 
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Item 8 – Old Business 
Sandy Hook School Construction Update: 
Dr. Erardi stated the next session with Svigals is Thursday, May 22 at the senior center. 
Ms. Hamilton asked if donations of services would be taken off of the $15M budget.   
Dr. Erardi said if there is a sub contractor sharing a donation of services or goods they can bid 
the project.  A cash donation only would reduce the bottom line. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education recommend to the Legislative Council 
Charter Charge Subcommittee that the Charter Revision Commission be charged with the 
review of the definition and the use of the phrase “department” and ensure that it is consistent 
with Connecticut General Statute.  Ms. Hamilton seconded. 
 
Ms. Hamilton feels the Charter Commission should review all departments and see if they are 
valid or not. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – New Business   
Newtown Federation of Teachers/Board of Education Partnership: 
Tom Kuroski, President of the Newtown Federation of Teachers Union along with six teachers 
made the attached statements regarding the school district.  The teachers present were Mary 
Connelly, Jean Walter, Michael Wight, Janet Vollmer, Lil Martenson, Trent Harrison and Steven 
Dreger.   
 
Dr. Erardi said these concerns could be replicated in all school districts.  We have directives 
from the State for changes that have to be made.  He suggested that an administrator work with 
the NFT leadership board and wants to put together a committee of climate and culture with 
central office staff.   
 
Mrs. Roche thanked everyone for sharing their concerns and we are here to work together and 
respect each other.   
Mrs. Ku thanked them for coming and Mr. Freedman was looking forward to being part of the 
partnership.    
Mr. Vouros thanked them for what they do every day. 
 
Special Education Transportation Contract: 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved that the Board of Education approve the In-District 
Transportation Services Contract A with All-Star Transportation, LLC, for the period of three (3) 
years beginning July 1, 2014 and terminating June 30, 2017 with a two (2) year extension 
period to June 30, 2019 and such extension will be based on successful performance in the 
initial period at the rates as bid on April 22, 2014 and attached in Appendix F.  Ms. Hamilton 
seconded. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said the contract with MTM ends this year.  They decided to split the in district 
and out of district transportation.  The bids were opened April 22.  All Star and Education 
Connection bid for the out of district contract and All Star bid for the in district contract.     
Mr. Freedman said it would be helpful to have more time to review it and asked to table it to the 
next meeting.   
Mr. Bienkowski said we need it approved to provide transportation July 1 for the summer 
programs.   
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Mr. Alexander removed the motion and Ms. Hamilton removed the second. 
Mrs. Roche requested the contracts be reviewed for the June 3 meeting. 
 
School Activities Fund Accounts: 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education, in accordance with Policy 3-400, 
approve continuing the existing school activities fund accounts as listed.   
Mr. Vouros seconded. 
 
Dr. Erardi was surprised that the high school doesn’t have a dedicated bookkeeper to take care 
of their accounts.  He feels we need to discuss the bookkeeper position prior to the next budget.  
He would come back with a recommendation. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending April 30, 2014.  Mr. Alexander seconded. 
Mr. Bienkowski presented the financial report.  We spent approximately $7M in April with $5.5M 
on salaries with three pay periods and $1.5M for all other objects.  We received notification from 
the state that the excess cost grant will decline by $135,046.  The ECS entitlement was 
adjusted upward by $50,935 with this money going to the Town.  We anticipate approximately 
$23,000 from the Department of Justice grant.   
 
Ms. Hamilton was concerned about homebound tutoring costs.  She reviewed reports for the 
last two years and asked why the costs were so much higher this year.  
Mr. Bienkowski said these were mostly for the high school.  Mrs. Haggard would provide a 
report.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
First Read of Board Policies: 
Ms. Hamilton spoke about each policy which has been vetted by Dr. Reed and Dr. Erardi. 
Policy 1331 to address electronic cigarettes. 
Mrs. Ku asked if there were signs at the high school.  Dr. Erardi would check into that. 
Policies 4118.231 and 4218.231 addressed alcohol, drugs and tobacco for certified and non-
certified personnel. 
Policy 5131.111 Video surveillance replaces a policy and added additional information regarding 
saving bus video recordings. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked if this would be included in the bus contract.   
Mr. Bienkowski said all regular buses have two cameras and the capability of saving the videos.  
They are taped over every two weeks.  We’ve never had cameras on our vans in the bids. This 
would have to be discussed because it would be an added cost.  All Star has one camera in the 
front of their buses.  We didn’t specify this with Education Connection. 
 
Mr. Alexander said this policy states it will be in the bus contract. 
Mr. Vouros asked the need for cameras on the vans. 
Mr. Bienkowski said there is also a paraprofessional on these buses so we never needed 
cameras. 
Mrs. Ku asked if we need to be more specific about video use by SSOs because they are part of 
the police department.  Dr. Erardi said an administrator should be present. 
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For policy 6114 emergencies and disaster preparedness they consulted with Mr. Faiella and  
Mr. Pompano.   
Mr. Pompano recommended policy 6114.3 regarding bomb threats. 
Dr. Erardi said this was vetted by the police department but would check with Mr. Pompano. 
 
He will be meeting with Vin Mustaro at CABE for assistance processing the policy revisions. 
 
Chair report: 
Mrs. Leidlein asked for input from the Board members on the calendar of events.  She 
suggested they review the information on the CABE fall conference in November. 
   
Action Regarding the ED 099 Agreement for Child Nutrition Programs:  
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved that the Board of Education approve the authorized signatures 
change form to indicate that Dr. Joseph V. Erardi, Jr. is the authorized signer of the ED-099 
Agreement for Child Nutrition Programs. 
Mrs. Roche seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Public Participation - none 
 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 11 - Adjournment   
The meeting adjourned at 9:50 p.m. 
   Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
   ________________________________  
                       Kathy Hamilton 
                 Secretary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Newtown BoE Meeting 

State of the Union 
Talking points 

Tom Kuroski’s opening 
Thank you for allowing us time on your agenda to share the thoughts and concerns of our Union 

membership. We have a cross section of teachers from each school who have volunteered to provide 
you with our perspective of what has been happening in our district over the past few years. A review of 
the past helps us understand the present and build toward a strong future. Through this lens, we would 
like to share our thoughts and concerns with you so that these issues are clearly understood by 
everyone.  

 
Furlough and Adding time to our day 

Mary Connolly 
In 2009, Newtown teachers were furloughed five days. This means that we lost five days of pay 

as well as five days of professional development. The following school year, the teachers’ work year was 
reduced from 189 days to 187 days by the Board of Education. Both of these were done solely as a 
method to save money. Student days were not changed. Teachers lost professional development days, 
once again, which are instrumental in maintaining the high quality of instruction which Newtown is and 
has been known for. However, we are still expected to do an ever-changing job with less time for 
training and planning. Furthermore, the District added five minutes to the school day for four straight 
years. These minutes equate to approximately nine additional work days for which we were not and still 
have not been compensated. 
 
In spite of this, Newtown teachers did their jobs, and Newtown teachers did their jobs well.  
 
 

New initiatives  
Jean Walter 

Everyone is aware that our nation’s educational system is undergoing an incredible evolution. 
Common Core State Standards, Smarter Balanced Testing, and new methods of teacher evaluation are 
key national initiatives. In addition, the Newtown school system, in the spirit of continuous 
improvement, has implemented a plethora of other programs. Certainly, we want to challenge ourselves 
and students.  

However, with the number of changes, teachers are not able to ascertain the impact of each 
program on our students. Before we continually change how and what we teach, we need the 
opportunity to evaluate what works well and what needs adjusting. Regrettably, we, as professionals, 
are not part of the decision-making process on many of the programs the District explores and 
implements. Rather than reassessing which initiatives are truly valuable for the district, when we sought 
to provide feedback, Newtown teachers were told to just continue moving forward.  

Even the State has taken the time to re-evaluate their teacher evaluation plan realizing it was an 
impossible task. However, our district has not followed suit. This is an example of an undertaking by the 
District that needs to be revisited. There are numerous concerns with Newtown’s Teacher Growth Plan, 
which is one of many District undertakings that we seek to work on improving.  

 
In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs, and Newtown teachers continue to do 
their jobs well.  

 



Negotiations 
Michael Wight 

Leading up to the 2012 negotiations, we were cautiously optimistic that we would engage in 
fruitful discussions with representatives from the Newtown Board of Education. Unfortunately, we 
ended our negotiations incredibly disillusioned with the lack of good faith dialogue between teachers 
and the Board of Education members. Union preparation for contract negotiations focused on 
numerous contractual language improvements that would have benefitted the District and our 
membership with a zero percent budget impact. Representatives from the Board of Education would not 
discuss most of these wording clarifications.  

For years Newtown teachers have been frozen on salary steps or had steps consolidated. Simply 
stated, Newtown teachers have experienced minimal or no increase in salary over a period of years and 
this continues to negatively impact us. These decisions by the District have rippling repercussions felt 
throughout the duration of our careers and our retirement. Furthermore, the Newtown school system 
hires less experienced teachers to the district at a higher step and higher salary than the District has 
been paying their own loyal, experienced teachers because of our step consolidations and freezes. This 
practice promotes an atmosphere filled with distrust as well as poor morale among the teachers. 
 
In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs, and Newtown teachers continue to do 
their jobs well. 
 

Sandy Hook School 
Janet Vollmer 

December 14, 2012 is a day that changed all of our lives forever. Newtown teachers were 
required to return to school immediately after the tragedy. Sandy Hook School teachers gave up their 
personal time to prepare new classrooms, while they were still grieving. While there isn’t a handbook on 
the best means to address such an incident, the lack of sensitivity displayed by many in the District was 
extremely disappointing.  

Nevertheless, we continue to heal and move forward, but we need additional support for staff 
and students. Sandy Hook School teachers, in addition to the monumental challenges they faced and 
continue to face in their building, are still expected to implement the ever-growing list of new programs.  
The long term impact of this tragedy is unknown; however, we know that “outside resources are 
running short of money to repair the psychological scars from the mass shooting” as reported by the 
Associated Press. All of us need support.  
 

In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs, and Newtown teachers continue to do 
their jobs well.  

 
Reduction in Force 

Lil Martenson 
The process for reducing our staffing has adversely affected the morale throughout the entire 

District. As a Union, we have looked for ways to help address the decreasing enrollment. One idea 
proposed was an early retirement incentive. Unlike any other district in the state, our Union was asked 
to develop its own retirement package, a process usually undertaken by local boards of education. Since 
we felt it was in the best interest of the District, our Union formulated a reasonable plan and presented 
it to the Superintendent seeking a means to address the staffing numbers and budgetary issues.   

When the Union received the March 5 email response rejecting our offer, once again, our 
resolve was tested. We would have gladly participated in the discussion at the March 4 Board of 
Education meeting in the hopes of clarifying any questions the Board had; however, we were not 



notified of the discussion being an agenda item nor were we invited to participate in the conversation. 
Teachers’ careers and financial stability are at stake. Union participation in this process could have 
resulted in a mutually agreeable solution which would have been beneficial to the Board, teachers, and 
most importantly, the children of Newtown; unfortunately, that never occurred.  

Neighboring towns without similar issues to Newtown - our declining enrollment and the Sandy 
Hook tragedy - pursued retirement packages because they were fiscally responsible. In Region 15, a 
retirement incentive was offered by the Board of Education and was accepted by 23 teachers.  This 
saved their district $537,000.  No teacher lost his/her job and 20 new positions will be opened. How can 
Newtown not realize similar savings? There are 90 senior teachers in Newtown who meet the criteria to 
accept a retirement incentive had one been offered. How could the Newtown Board of Education not 
recognize, respect, and value these dedicated educators as well as ignore the savings to the town? 
 Fortunately, a partnership with the Union and new administration in the Central Office has 
resulted in the reinstatement of several teachers. This extraordinary effort by our new superintendent 
and others in the Central Office is appreciated.  
 
In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well today, and Newtown teachers will 
continue to do their jobs well tomorrow. 

 
Current Programs 

Trent Harrison 
Overlapping programs and initiatives, such as Common Core and the new Teacher Growth Plan, 

which compete for limited time and virtually no funding, have the potential to create chaos. That 
coupled with this partial list of programs that teachers are currently being asked to implement in our 
classrooms generates continual concern.  
*Reader’s Workshop 
* Professional Learning Communities 
* Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium 
*Positive Behavioral Initiatives and Support 
* Responsive classroom 
* Second Step 
*NWEA testing, 
*Origo math 
*Newtown’s Teacher Growth Plan 

And the list goes on. We do not dispute the benefits of many of these programs or initiatives. 
Our concerns are the continual schedule disruptions, lack of technology to truly utilize some of these 
programs, training, and reduction of classroom teaching time. That coupled with the lack of input is 
causing teachers to feel frustrated as well as undervalued as professionals. 

Furthermore, our district eliminated a Mini-grant program, through which $14,000 a year was 
awarded to teachers to pursue professional development opportunities. Through this program many 
teachers attended conferences, symposia, and workshops that enabled them to explore and expand 
professionally; it also supported building- and district-level initiatives. Its disappearance has meant six 
years of lost opportunities for specialized professional development.   
 
In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well today, and Newtown teachers will 
continue to do their jobs well tomorrow. 

 
 
 



Future 
Steven Dreger 

It is a well-known fact that Newtown has an exemplary school system.  As reported by Linda 
Gejda, the 2012 CMT scores demonstrated the results of our dedication: In 11 of 20 measurements from 
grade 3 through 8, Newtown was 1, 2, or 3 in the DRG. NHS is one of 15 high schools in the state that is 
classified as Excelling.  

We want to move forward. However, in order to do so, we need to rebuild trust and teacher 
morale through open and constructive communication. Teachers losing their jobs, senior teachers being 
refused a retirement incentive, continual initiatives, and a zero budget are not a means to a successful 
end. 
 
In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well today, and Newtown teachers will do 
their jobs well tomorrow. 
 
 
Tom Kuroski 

This is our recent history. One in which we feel we have not always been treated with respect. 
We are disillusioned and saddened by what has transpired in our district. We feel the town has missed 
many opportunities to jointly work with us for the benefit of the children of Newtown. Most recently, 
the Board has missed an opportunity to demonstrate its appreciation for our veteran teachers and at 
the same time attempt to keep our talented younger teachers in the District. As a result, teacher morale 
is at an all-time low and frustration is high. These concerns have caused us to take this unprecedented 
step because it is time to work on solutions. 

We have lived up to the letter and the spirit of the Newtown teacher’s contract. In keeping with 
the Newtown Core Beliefs we are hoping to rebuild trust through honesty, integrity, respect, and open 
communication. Signs of change are emerging. We are fortunate to have new leadership in many roles 
creating a tremendous opportunity for all of us. Our new superintendent has worked tenaciously to 
retain our teachers.  

Tonight we ask the Board to join us in living up to the spirit, not just the letter of the contract. 
Educating the children of Newtown is a shared responsibility of the entire community. As a District, we 
face a myriad of challenges as we continue to address the diverse needs of all of our students. We have 
arrived at a juncture that will determine the success of the District. To effectively do our jobs, we need 
your support; we need to be included in decision-making without the fear of retribution, and we need a 
multitude of resources with which to do our important work.  

If an atmosphere of disrespect and mistrust continue, we cannot continue to guarantee the 
successes our District has realized during the last several years. We have worked tirelessly. No longer 
can we achieve our goals alone or with continual impediments to our efforts. We need everyone – the 
Central office, all administrators, and the elected officials on all town Boards to work in concert to 
strengthen Newtown. We have demonstrated that we are more than ready, willing and able to begin a 
new chapter. Will you join us?  
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NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION 
MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT 

APRIL 30, 2014 
 

SUMMARY 
 

The attached is the tenth financial report for the 2013-2014 fiscal year.  During the month of 
April, the Board of Education spent approximately $7.0M; $5.5M on salaries (three pay periods 
this month), and $1.5M for all other objects.  All the main object accounts on the first page are in 
a positive balance position.   
 
There have been many areas that have changed from the prior month, those are further detailed 
below.   
 
The current transfers recommended this month represent specific needs and balances that are 
detailed further under the Expense Category conditions which follows.  These transfer 
recommendations cross major object codes.   
 
The things that have occurred since the March report include the receipt of the States’ Education 
Revenues update.  This compilation based on all of the school requests in the state eligible for 
Excess Cost and Agency Placement Grant reimbursement indicates that our share is expected to 
decline by $135,046.  The ECS (Education Cost Sharing) entitlement, which goes directly to the 
Town, has been adjusted upward by $50,935 for prior year adjustments similarly related.  All the 
other state revenues are approximately as expected.  (State correspondence regarding this is 
attached.) 
 
A change to the report which was discussed at the April 8th Board meeting was to include the 
Expected Revenue from these two grants in the appropriate line item.  This has been done in this 
report; the $417,903 is included as an anticipated receipt in the ‘Anticipated Obligation’ column.  
The specific line accounts are highlighted, therefore the items below the Grand Total line are 
now for informational purposes only. There is also an attached schedule detailing these revenues.  
 
This budget remains in a positive position and will be carefully monitored.  Assuming a 
favorable response from the Justice Department you will note a number of references to the DOJ 
grant in this report. The overall anticipated balance stands at approximately $23,000.  
Forecasting remaining obligations will be ongoing and will modify the balances required to end 
the fiscal year within the allotted budget.  The details of what has changed follows: 
 

 
EXPENSE CATEGORY CONDITIONS 

 
100 SALARIES 
 
Administrative salaries which has been in the red for several periods is recommended to receive 
a transfer in of $69,000 to cover the vacation payouts for three retiring administrators, a military 
leave, the interim principals, vice principals and superintendent. 
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The teacher salaries which has been projecting a modest balance is providing $40,000 from 
several accounts to the above need. 
 
Homebound tutoring services previously identified as an area of need due to a variety of student 
issues is recommended to receive a transfer in of $75,000.  Two thirds of this transfer will come 
from Special Education Services salaries noted below.  .  
 
Custodial salaries continue to produce additional balances due to vacancies, workers 
compensation issues, and staff reduction.  While this balance increases the overtime account will 
need more money as the coverage ends up being provided by existing staff beyond their regular 
days.  In addition, the schools are being used more on weekends for various school activities and 
more snow events have strained this account.  A recommended transfer of $65,000 out of the 
regular salary account and into the overtime account will address this situation.     
 
Security salaries have consistently been projecting a balance in the $40,000 area, but are now 
expected to be expended to allow for extension of the equivalent SERV funds to the next fiscal.  
This will also allow for clarity concerning security expenses that were provided for in the 
Board’s budget (satisfies the federal not to supplant rule).   
 
The Special Education Services salaries will provide $50,000 to Homebound due to balances 
available in Therapists and Analysts accounts due to turnover. 
 
 
200 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS 
 
Current estimates continue to indicate a positive balance.  Some expenses encumbered for our 
employee assistance program will be offset by the DOJ grant resulting in an additional balance.  
At this time we are recommending $25,000 be transferred out, $8,000 from Dental, $10,000 from 
Pension, and $7,000 from the Employee Assistance Program to make up the balance needed for 
Homebound.   
 
 
300 PROFESSIONAL SERVICES 
 
Current estimates indicate a decreasing positive balance.  There have been an increasing number 
of individual student evaluations authorized during this period amounting to approximately 
$42,000.  The Professional Education Services, based on the current balance may provide about 
$34,000.  This account includes an encumbrance for the Strategic Planning expense proposed for 
2014-2015.   
 
 
400 PURCHASED PROPERTY SERVICES 
 
This category includes the $574,000 of Building and Site Improvement projects which are now 
placed on hold to assist with our current tenuous financial position.  This action reserves about 
$29,000 toward the overall balance.  A list of projects in the works is attached following this 
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report.  A transfer out of $10,000 from Buildings and Grounds Contracted Services is 
recommended to assist with the salary needs. 
 
Modest amounts have been reserved for repairs to instructional equipment essential for program 
delivery which will help provide another $14,000.   
 
 
500 OTHER PURCHASED SERVICES 
 
Contracted services include the committed expenses for the enrollment study which has begun.  
 
The balance in these accounts as compared to last month is mostly due to the application of 
$334,851 of expected Excess Cost and Agency Placement revenue in the accounts highlighted.  
Additionally, we are expecting increased remaining balances in communication and staff and 
student travel accounts.   
 
Three transfers out are recommended from these accounts to be applied to the salary needs for a 
total of $19,000; $3,000 from property insurance, $6,000 from advertising and $10,000 from 
vocational tuition.    
 
 
600 SUPPLIES 
 
The April 30th shutdown of purchase requisitions indicates that approximately $50,000 in supply 
money will be available to apply to the overall balance.  Modest allowances have been included 
in order to provide for instructional materials that need to be ordered closer to the lesson time, 
i.e., science, biology, food, perishable items, etc.   
 
The electricity estimate has turned the corner and is now projecting a balance of about $3,000 
versus a need of about $6,000 last month.   
 
The Natural Gas accounts at the High School and Reed School are proving to be highly volatile.  
The prices for gas have skyrocketed this past winter which accounts for $14,628 additional over 
budget at the High School alone.  Earlier in the year things were looking good and we transferred 
$15,000 out.  In retrospect the budget would have been closer without that adjustment.  In prior 
reports I made the commentary that by turning the gas off at these buildings and using oil to 
assist with the Monroe oil commitment for Chalk Hill, that we would save money.  I was wrong 
with this assertion.  Gino assured me that Reed was turned off in March.  After March 10th the 
gas company did not receive any readings and assumed the meter was broken.  A new meter was 
installed in May causing estimated bills for March and April.  This issue is under further review.  
The High School has a new and an old building section heated with gas.  The new section was 
turned off but the old section which is not as efficient continued with gas.  Demand charges 
continued to accrue for both schools in addition to the needs related to a colder heating season.  
As a result the current estimate is depicted as a $19,000 need.   
 
Fuel oil is estimated at about $3,000 more than last month.  A delivery that went to Chalk Hill 
for $22,931 was assigned to the DOJ grant rather than the operating budget.  There has been a 
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line item in the grant to provide some relief for the higher operating costs of the Chalk Hill 
school for which this qualifies.   
 
Fuel for Vehicles and equipment is projecting an additional need for about $16,800.  This is a 
result of a few factors.  The Town bills the Board for diesel fuel and gasoline used on a quarterly 
basis.  Due to the increase of out of district runs we have seen a 30% rise in fuel consumption.  
The price had also increased on January 1st slightly due to a new bid received by the Town.  This 
increase was $.0734 per gallon estimated at $1,390 overall.  (The NORA assessment on fuel oil 
was also reactivated on April 1st $.0020 per gallon).   
 
 
700 PROPERTY 
 
Capital/equipment accounts are continuing to show a $50,000 need due to the reassignment of 
Sandy Hook School sewer assessment of $15,393 and $40,000 for a maintenance vehicle both 
from the 2014-2015 budget to the current budget.  (The assessment may be something we want to 
reconsider when final budget adjustments are decided).   
 
 
800 MISCELLANOUS 
 
Current estimates continue to be on track with no change. 
 
The budget will continue to be carefully monitored and any subsequent issues will be presented 
as necessary.  As part of this review, I don’t feel there will be any balance opportunities that will 
develop and therefore will proceed with the understanding that any remaining balance be 
recommended for deposit into the recently established non-lapsing account for the Board of 
Education. 
 
 
REVENUES 
 
No revenue was received during April. 
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RECAP ON TRANSFERS 
 

Line Item  Amount 
Administrative Salaries  +69,000 
Teacher Salaries  - 40,000 
Purchased Property Services  - 10,000 
Other Purchased Services  - 19,000 
  0 
Homebound Salaries  +75,000 
Special Education Service Salaries  - 50,000 
Employee Benefits  - 25,000 
  0 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Ron Bienkowski 
Director of Business 
May 16, 2014 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments: 

• SDE letter with their estimates 
• Excess Cost & Agency Placement allocation schedule – May expected receipts 
• Excess Cost & Agency Placement allocation schedule – February actual receipts 
• Building and Site Projects for 2014 
• Reactivation notice of NORA assessment 
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TERMS AND DEFINITIONS 
 
 
The Newtown Board of Education’s Monthly Financial Report provides summary financial 
information in the following areas: 
 
 Object Code – a service or commodity obtained as the result of a specific expenditure 

defined by eight categories:  Salaries, Employee Benefits, Professional Services, 
Purchased Property Services, Other Purchased Services, Supplies, Property, and 
Miscellaneous. 

 
 Expense Category – further defines the type of expense by Object Code 

 
 Expended 2012-13 – actual (unaudited) expenditures of the prior fiscal year (for 

comparison purposes) 
 
 Approved Budget – indicates the town approved financial plan used by the school district 

to achieve its goals and objectives. 
 

 YTD Transfers - identified specific cross object codes requiring adjustments to provide 
adequate funding for the fiscal period.  This includes all transfers made to date. 

 
 Current Transfers – identifies the recommended cross object codes for current month 

action.  (No current transfers indicated) 
 
 Current Budget – adjusts the Approved Budget calculating adjustments (+ or -) from 

transfers to the identified object codes. 
 
 Year-To-Date Expended – indicates the actual amount of cumulative expenditures 

processed by the school district through the month-end date indicated on the monthly 
budget summary report. 

 
 Encumbered – indicates approved financial obligations of the school district as a result of 

employee salary contracts, purchasing agreements, purchase orders, or other identified 
obligations not processed for payment by the date indicated on the monthly budget 
summary report. 

 
 Balance – calculates object code account balances, subtracting expenditures and 

encumbrances from the current budget amount, indicating unobligated balances or 
shortages. 
 
 

 Anticipated Obligation – is a column which provides a method to forecast expense 
category fund balances that have not been approved via an encumbrance, but are 
anticipated to be expended or remain with an account balance to maintain the overall 
budget funding level. 

 
 Projected Balance – calculates the object code balances subtracting the Anticipated 

Obligations.  These balances will move up and down as information is known and or 
decisions are anticipated or made about current and projected needs of the district.   
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OBJECT 

CODE EXPENSE CATEGORY

EXPENDED 

2012 - 2013

APPROVED 

BUDGET    

YTD 

TRANSFERS    

2013 - 2014

CURRENT 

TRANSFERS    

CURRENT 

BUDGET         

YTD 

EXPENDITURE    ENCUMBER    BALANCE    

ANTICIPATED 

OBLIGATIONS*    

PROJECTED 

BALANCE    

GENERAL FUND BUDGET

100 SALARIES 43,732,472$    45,076,226$   (118,800)$       54,000$         45,011,426$  34,269,165$        10,620,603$   121,658$      141,114$               (19,455)$         

200 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS 10,341,864$    10,675,831$   -$                    (25,000)$        10,650,831$  10,244,483$        68,316$          338,032$      312,224$               25,808$          

300 PROFESSIONAL SERVICES 885,059$         920,517$        (1,200)$           -$                   919,317$        570,255$             253,758$        95,304$        49,022$                 46,282$          

400 PURCHASED PROPERTY SERV. 2,156,695$      2,393,290$     -$                    (10,000)$        2,383,290$     1,608,334$          370,272$        404,684$      383,731$               20,953$          

500 OTHER PURCHASED SERVICES 6,526,747$      6,851,622$     96,565$          (19,000)$        6,929,187$     5,363,472$          1,382,225$     183,490$      116,479$               67,011$          

600 SUPPLIES 4,428,579$      4,554,880$     5,435$            -$                   4,560,315$     3,480,834$          421,141$        658,341$      728,591$               (70,250)$         

700 PROPERTY 206,463$         497,748$        18,000$          -$                   515,748$        332,691$             154,731$        28,325$        77,592$                 (49,267)$         

800 MISCELLANEOUS 71,081$           75,190$          -$                    -$                   75,190$          70,081$               848$               4,260$          2,290$                   1,970$            

TOTAL GENERAL FUND BUDGET 68,348,959$    71,045,304$   -$                    -$                   71,045,304$  55,939,314$        13,271,894$   1,834,095$   1,811,042$            23,053$          

GRAND TOTAL 68,348,959$    71,045,304$   -$                    -$                   71,045,304$  55,939,314$        13,271,894$   1,834,095$   1,811,042$            23,053$          

(Audited) 6,960,181$          

Difference Estimated Received Due

Excess Cost & Agency Placement Grant - Budgeted 1,452,304$     to Budget

First Estimate - February 1,834,674$     382,370$        1,834,674$     1,281,725$          552,949$               

Final Estimate - May 1,699,628$     247,324$        1,699,628       1,281,725$          417,903$               May Payment

Difference from February to May 135,046$        (135,046)$             

* The Excess Cost & Agency Placement Grants expected in May are now included in the "Anticipated Obligations" column as a revenue, rather than as an offset as it was in prior Monthly Reports.

NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING - APRIL 30, 2014 

1 5/16/2014



April Financial 13-14.xlsm

 

OBJECT 

CODE EXPENSE CATEGORY

EXPENDED 

2012 - 2013

APPROVED 

BUDGET    

YTD 

TRANSFERS    

2013 - 2014

CURRENT 

TRANSFERS    

CURRENT 

BUDGET         

YTD 

EXPENDITURE    ENCUMBER    BALANCE    

ANTICIPATED 

OBLIGATIONS*    

PROJECTED 

BALANCE    

NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING - APRIL 30, 2014 

100 SALARIES

030 Administrative Salaries 2,905,110$      2,826,231$     73,000$          69,000$         2,968,231$     2,468,890$          535,318$        (35,976)$      5,403$                   (41,379)$         

040 Teachers & Specialists Salaries   30,174,314$    30,919,957$   (308,351)$       (40,000)$        30,571,606$  22,390,938$        8,184,841$     (4,173)$        (13,097)$               8,924$            

060 Early Retirement 16,000$           16,000$          -$                    16,000$          16,000$               -$                    -$                  -$                           -$                    

070 Continuing Ed./Summer School 74,383$           84,903$          855$               85,758$          78,874$               6,710$            174$             -$                           174$               

082 Homebound & Tutors Salaries 249,524$         211,664$        77,245$          75,000$         363,909$        279,548$             97,880$          (13,519)$      (15,750)$               2,231$            

084 Certified Substitutes 589,183$         645,725$        1,200$            646,925$        468,954$             45,825$          132,146$      118,846$               13,300$          

086 Coaching/Activities 534,475$         532,749$        -$                    532,749$        523,112$             -$                    9,637$          4,970$                   4,667$            

088 Staff & Program Development 116,368$         167,891$        -$                    167,891$        138,094$             15,295$          14,502$        14,502$                 (0)$                  

CERTIFIED SALARIES 34,659,356$    35,405,120$   (156,051)$       104,000$       35,353,069$  26,364,411$        8,885,868$     102,790$      114,874$               (12,084)$         

090 Supervisors/Technology Salaries 612,272$         622,327$        6,347$            628,674$        528,017$             100,430$        227$             -$                           227$               

100 Clerical & Secretarial salaries 1,913,153$      1,985,904$     (15,000)$         1,970,904$     1,599,190$          363,460$        8,254$          1,953$                   6,301$            

110 Educational Assistants 1,783,332$      1,843,658$     93,000$          1,936,658$     1,603,316$          426,108$        (92,766)$      (7,630)$                 (85,136)$         

120 Nurses & Medical advisors 665,534$         683,022$        -$                    683,022$        557,086$             127,426$        (1,490)$        (9,527)$                 8,037$            

130 Custodial & Maint Salaries 2,759,414$      2,898,325$     (20,571)$         (65,000)$        2,812,754$     2,322,002$          474,127$        16,625$        4,600$                   12,025$          

140 Bus Drivers salaries -$                     -$                    -$                    -$                    -$                         -$                    -$                  -$                           -$                    

150 Career/Job salaries 109,211$         108,501$        1,897$            110,398$        94,470$               14,947$          980$             970$                      10$                 

155 Special Education Svcs Salaries 659,495$         824,820$        (28,422)$         (50,000)$        746,398$        584,182$             168,068$        (5,852)$        (27,326)$               21,474$          

170 Attendance & Security Salaries 207,942$         380,071$        -$                    380,071$        277,519$             59,775$          42,778$        42,800$                 (22)$                

260 Extra Work - Non-Cert 76,256$           71,115$          -$                    71,115$          57,800$               394$               12,921$        5,000$                   7,921$            

280 Custodial & Maint. Overtime 242,452$         210,363$        -$                    65,000$         275,363$        241,583$             -$                    33,780$        12,000$                 21,780$          

290 Civic activities/Park & Rec 44,055$           43,000$          -$                    43,000$          39,588$               -$                    3,412$          3,400$                   12$                 

NON-CERTIFIED SALARIES 9,073,115$      9,671,106$     37,251$          (50,000)$        9,658,357$     7,904,754$          1,734,735$     18,869$        26,240$                 (7,371)$           

SUBTOTAL SALARIES 43,732,472$    45,076,226$   (118,800)$       54,000$         45,011,426$  34,269,165$        10,620,603$   121,658$      141,114$               (19,455)$         

* The Excess Cost & Agency Placement Grants expected in May are now included in the "Anticipated Obligations" column as a revenue, rather than as an offset as it was in prior Monthly Reports.

2 5/16/2014
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NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING - APRIL 30, 2014 

200 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

300 Medical & Dental Expenses          7,918,730$      8,213,013$     -$                    (8,000)$          8,205,013$     8,150,541$          47,306$          7,166$          6,857$                   309$               

310 Life Insurance 83,605$           86,226$          -$                    86,226$          72,412$               -$                    13,814$        14,775$                 (961)$              

320 FICA & Medicare 1,305,853$      1,359,593$     -$                    1,359,593$     1,068,910$          -$                    290,683$      288,283$               2,400$            

330 Pensions 487,540$         462,466$        -$                    (10,000)$        452,466$        446,811$             1,990$            3,666$          1,471$                   2,195$            

340 Unemployment & Employee Assist. 76,081$           98,120$          -$                    (7,000)$          91,120$          57,872$               19,020$          14,228$        838$                      13,390$          

350 Workers Compensation 470,055$         456,413$        -$                    456,413$        447,937$             -$                    8,476$          -$                           8,476$            

SUBTOTAL EMPLOYEE BENEFITS 10,341,864$    10,675,831$   -$                    (25,000)$        10,650,831$  10,244,483$        68,316$          338,032$      312,224$               25,808$          

300 PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

370 Professional Services 722,630$         675,542$        -$                    675,542$        448,061$             190,308$        37,173$        24,522$                 12,651$          

380 Professional Educational Ser. 162,429$         244,975$        (1,200)$           243,775$        122,193$             63,450$          58,132$        24,500$                 33,632$          

SUBTOTAL PROFESSIONAL SVCS 885,059$         920,517$        (1,200)$           -$                   919,317$        570,255$             253,758$        95,304$        49,022$                 46,282$          

400 PURCHASED PROPERTY SVCS

400 Buildings & Grounds Services 665,862$         670,300$        -$                    (10,000)$        660,300$        548,403$             84,320$          27,577$        17,000$                 10,577$          

410 Utility Services - Water & Sewer 107,302$         117,000$        -$                    117,000$        83,204$               5,971$            27,826$        27,000$                 826$               

440 Building, Site & Emergency Repairs 533,970$         460,850$        -$                    460,850$        419,715$             18,873$          22,262$        55,641$                 (33,379)$         

490 Equipment Repairs 252,231$         270,975$        -$                    270,975$        186,316$             46,718$          37,940$        21,218$                 16,722$          

500 Rentals - Building & Equipment 303,229$         300,165$        -$                    300,165$        283,951$             17,857$          (1,644)$        1,000$                   (2,644)$           

510 Building & Site Improvements 294,100$         574,000$        -$                    574,000$        86,744$               196,533$        290,723$      261,872$               28,851$          

SUBTOTAL PUR. PROPERTY SER. 2,156,695$      2,393,290$     -$                    (10,000)$        2,383,290$     1,608,334$          370,272$        404,684$      383,731$               20,953$          

* The Excess Cost & Agency Placement Grants expected in May are now included in the "Anticipated Obligations" column as a revenue, rather than as an offset as it was in prior Monthly Reports.
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NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING - APRIL 30, 2014 

500 OTHER PURCHASED SERVICES

520 Contracted Services 401,159$         360,504$        (435)$              360,069$        275,645$             84,590$          (165)$            15,394$                 (15,559)$         

540 Transportation Services 3,607,120$      3,640,547$     95,000$          3,735,547$     2,899,094$          499,979$        336,474$      319,595$               16,879$          

570 Insurance - Property & Liability 291,106$         299,135$        2,000$            (3,000)$          298,135$        297,316$             -$                    819$             -$                           819$               

610 Communications 121,183$         129,209$        -$                    (6,000)$          123,209$        99,008$               18,349$          5,852$          5,000$                   852$               

625 Printing Services 32,447$           42,382$          -$                    -$                   42,382$          13,741$               23,386$          5,255$          1,800$                   3,455$            

630 Tuition - Out of District 1,896,112$      2,152,926$     -$                    (10,000)$        2,142,926$     1,619,066$          724,967$        (201,107)$    (246,005)$             44,898$          

640 Student Travel & Staff Mileage 177,622$         226,919$        -$                    -$                   226,919$        159,601$             30,955$          36,362$        20,695$                 15,667$          

SUBTOTAL OTHER PURCHASED SER. 6,526,747$      6,851,622$     96,565$          (19,000)$        6,929,187$     5,363,472$          1,382,225$     183,490$      116,479$               67,011$          

600 SUPPLIES

660 Instructional & Library Supplies 934,107$         939,666$        435$               -$                   940,101$        755,356$             144,245$        40,500$        10,223$                 30,277$          

684 Software, Medical & Office Sup. 144,536$         184,465$        -$                    -$                   184,465$        91,703$               65,662$          27,101$        18,749$                 8,352$            

690 Plant Supplies 337,919$         376,100$        -$                    376,100$        293,469$             22,900$          59,731$        50,400$                 9,331$            

710 Electric 1,357,321$      1,401,255$     -$                    1,401,255$     1,048,745$          -$                    352,510$      349,400$               3,110$            

720 Propane & Natural Gas 291,923$         326,370$        (15,000)$         311,370$        264,351$             900$               46,119$        65,011$                 (18,892)$         

730 Fuel Oil 619,965$         575,466$        5,000$            580,466$        464,331$             -$                    116,135$      198,008$               (81,873)$         

750 Fuel For Vehicles & Equip. 554,631$         486,739$        15,000$          501,739$        385,318$             137,955$        (21,534)$      -$                           (21,534)$         

790 Textbooks 188,178$         264,819$        -$                    264,819$        177,560$             49,479$          37,779$        36,800$                 979$               

SUBTOTAL SUPPLIES 4,428,579$      4,554,880$     5,435$            -$                   4,560,315$     3,480,834$          421,141$        658,341$      728,591$               (70,250)$         

* The Excess Cost & Agency Placement Grants expected in May are now included in the "Anticipated Obligations" column as a revenue, rather than as an offset as it was in prior Monthly Reports.
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NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING - APRIL 30, 2014 

700 PROPERTY

830 Capital Improvements (Sewers) 124,177$         124,177$        -$                    124,177$        124,177$             15,393$          (15,393)$      -$                           (15,393)$         

870 Technology Equipment 51,953$           325,559$        -$                    325,559$        153,629$             139,338$        32,592$        32,592$                 0$                   

880 Other Equipment 30,333$           48,012$          18,000$          66,012$          54,886$               -$                    11,126$        45,000$                 (33,874)$         

SUBTOTAL PROPERTY 206,463$         497,748$        18,000$          -$                   515,748$        332,691$             154,731$        28,325$        77,592$                 (49,267)$         

800 MISCELLANEOUS

910 Memberships 71,081$           75,190$          -$                    75,190$          70,081$               848$               4,260$          2,290$                   1,970$            

SUBTOTAL MISCELLANEOUS 71,081$           75,190$          -$                    -$                   75,190$          70,081$               848$               4,260$          2,290$                   1,970$            

TOTAL LOCAL BUDGET 68,348,959$    71,045,304$   -$                    -$                   71,045,304$  55,939,314$        13,271,894$   1,834,095$   1,811,042$            23,053$          
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NEWTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION

BUDGET SUMMARY REPORT
FOR THE MONTH ENDING - APRIL 30, 2014 

2013-14

RECEIVED APPROVED %

SCHOOL GENERATED FEES 2012-2013 BUDGET RECEIVED BALANCE RECEIVED

HIGH SCHOOL FEES

NURTURY PROGRAM $8,000 $8,000 $8,000.00 $0.00 100.00%

PARKING PERMITS $20,000 $20,000 $20,000.00 $0.00 100.00%

PAY FOR PARTICIPATION IN SPORTS $84,800 $84,800 $59,232.00 $25,568.00 69.85%

$112,800 $112,800 $87,232.00 $25,568.00 77.33%

BUILDING RELATED FEES

ENERGY - ELECTRICITY $0 $313 $0.00 $313.00 0.00%

HIGH SCHOOL POOL - OUTSIDE USAGE $1,100 $1,100 $0.00 $1,100.00 0.00%

$1,100 $1,413 $0.00 $1,413.00 0.00%

MISCELLANEOUS FEES $185 $75 $143.50 ($68.50) 191.33%

TOTAL SCHOOL GENERATED FEES $114,085 $114,288 $87,375.50 $26,912.50 76.45%
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	5-20-14 minutes.app
	Newtown BoE Meeting
	State of the Union
	Talking points
	Tom Kuroski’s opening
	Thank you for allowing us time on your agenda to share the thoughts and concerns of our Union membership. We have a cross section of teachers from each school who have volunteered to provide you with our perspective of what has been happening in our d...
	Furlough and Adding time to our day
	Mary Connolly
	In 2009, Newtown teachers were furloughed five days. This means that we lost five days of pay as well as five days of professional development. The following school year, the teachers’ work year was reduced from 189 days to 187 days by the Board of Ed...
	In spite of this, Newtown teachers did their jobs, and Newtown teachers did their jobs well.
	New initiatives
	Jean Walter
	Everyone is aware that our nation’s educational system is undergoing an incredible evolution. Common Core State Standards, Smarter Balanced Testing, and new methods of teacher evaluation are key national initiatives. In addition, the Newtown school sy...
	However, with the number of changes, teachers are not able to ascertain the impact of each program on our students. Before we continually change how and what we teach, we need the opportunity to evaluate what works well and what needs adjusting. Regre...
	Even the State has taken the time to re-evaluate their teacher evaluation plan realizing it was an impossible task. However, our district has not followed suit. This is an example of an undertaking by the District that needs to be revisited. There are...
	In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs, and Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well.
	Negotiations
	Michael Wight
	Leading up to the 2012 negotiations, we were cautiously optimistic that we would engage in fruitful discussions with representatives from the Newtown Board of Education. Unfortunately, we ended our negotiations incredibly disillusioned with the lack o...
	For years Newtown teachers have been frozen on salary steps or had steps consolidated. Simply stated, Newtown teachers have experienced minimal or no increase in salary over a period of years and this continues to negatively impact us. These decisions...
	In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs, and Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well.
	Sandy Hook School
	Janet Vollmer
	December 14, 2012 is a day that changed all of our lives forever. Newtown teachers were required to return to school immediately after the tragedy. Sandy Hook School teachers gave up their personal time to prepare new classrooms, while they were still...
	Nevertheless, we continue to heal and move forward, but we need additional support for staff and students. Sandy Hook School teachers, in addition to the monumental challenges they faced and continue to face in their building, are still expected to im...
	In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs, and Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well.
	Reduction in Force
	Lil Martenson
	The process for reducing our staffing has adversely affected the morale throughout the entire District. As a Union, we have looked for ways to help address the decreasing enrollment. One idea proposed was an early retirement incentive. Unlike any othe...
	When the Union received the March 5 email response rejecting our offer, once again, our resolve was tested. We would have gladly participated in the discussion at the March 4 Board of Education meeting in the hopes of clarifying any questions the Boar...
	Neighboring towns without similar issues to Newtown - our declining enrollment and the Sandy Hook tragedy - pursued retirement packages because they were fiscally responsible. In Region 15, a retirement incentive was offered by the Board of Education ...
	Fortunately, a partnership with the Union and new administration in the Central Office has resulted in the reinstatement of several teachers. This extraordinary effort by our new superintendent and others in the Central Office is appreciated.
	In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well today, and Newtown teachers will continue to do their jobs well tomorrow.
	Current Programs
	Trent Harrison
	Overlapping programs and initiatives, such as Common Core and the new Teacher Growth Plan, which compete for limited time and virtually no funding, have the potential to create chaos. That coupled with this partial list of programs that teachers are c...
	*Reader’s Workshop
	* Professional Learning Communities
	* Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium
	*Positive Behavioral Initiatives and Support
	* Responsive classroom
	* Second Step
	*NWEA testing,
	*Origo math
	*Newtown’s Teacher Growth Plan
	And the list goes on. We do not dispute the benefits of many of these programs or initiatives. Our concerns are the continual schedule disruptions, lack of technology to truly utilize some of these programs, training, and reduction of classroom teachi...
	Furthermore, our district eliminated a Mini-grant program, through which $14,000 a year was awarded to teachers to pursue professional development opportunities. Through this program many teachers attended conferences, symposia, and workshops that ena...
	In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well today, and Newtown teachers will continue to do their jobs well tomorrow.
	Future
	Steven Dreger
	It is a well-known fact that Newtown has an exemplary school system.  As reported by Linda Gejda, the 2012 CMT scores demonstrated the results of our dedication: In 11 of 20 measurements from grade 3 through 8, Newtown was 1, 2, or 3 in the DRG. NHS i...
	We want to move forward. However, in order to do so, we need to rebuild trust and teacher morale through open and constructive communication. Teachers losing their jobs, senior teachers being refused a retirement incentive, continual initiatives, and ...
	In spite of this, Newtown teachers continue to do their jobs well today, and Newtown teachers will do their jobs well tomorrow.
	Tom Kuroski
	This is our recent history. One in which we feel we have not always been treated with respect. We are disillusioned and saddened by what has transpired in our district. We feel the town has missed many opportunities to jointly work with us for the ben...
	We have lived up to the letter and the spirit of the Newtown teacher’s contract. In keeping with the Newtown Core Beliefs we are hoping to rebuild trust through honesty, integrity, respect, and open communication. Signs of change are emerging. We are ...
	Tonight we ask the Board to join us in living up to the spirit, not just the letter of the contract. Educating the children of Newtown is a shared responsibility of the entire community. As a District, we face a myriad of challenges as we continue to ...
	If an atmosphere of disrespect and mistrust continue, we cannot continue to guarantee the successes our District has realized during the last several years. We have worked tirelessly. No longer can we achieve our goals alone or with continual impedime...
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